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We addressed our report primarily to public companies quoted
on -the London Stock Exchange. Thus many of our
recommendations are directed at companies whose continued
existence depends on their commercial success. All our ~
recommendations, however, a~e based on the principles of good
corporate governance, which will apply both to public
companies and m..~'different types of board w;!"JaiD{. ! 1m NBS.

/r\ ••.._ t;'--:t- ~.I-b O'\j.,JlK· - ~

We say in the report that we would encourage all companies to
aim at meeting our recommendations. . . .J 1-

R~l{f Ih~ ~~ ': $~e..C-~d.A~. z: tV-.~(.A ~. ' ~- ~l k wkJ:r
Report Context Qb~· WYL~vJ Y.<> . ~ ~ ~ ~ il--. \-S~

!k~ ~ ..~\~~-1A-~ hAVL Vt-~~~Q 4 Ie.-~ b01v~ ~cL r;....~rrCIL·~~iA..
You do need, however, to keep t~~~oints in mind in ~~
considering the relevance of our recommendations to the ~~
working of the particular ~ boards with which you are
concerned.

First, we addressed the financial aspects of corporate
governance and not corporate governance as a whole. The Code
of Best Practice, we have put forward, needs to be read in
that context.

We defined corporate governance as the system by which
companies are directed and controlled.

Second, shareholders have a
framework of the report and in
recommendations. They were one of
our report was addressed, because

fundamental place in the
the implementation of our
the main audiences to whom
it is to shareholders that
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boa~ds of public companies are accountable. Bodies other than
public companies are equally held
accountable but in different ways. This question of
accountability is one to which I will return. It is important
in its own right in that any organisation should report on
its activities to those who fund it. But it is equally
important as a means of setting the standards at which any
organisation must aim; those standards need to be set
externally by those to whom we are accountable.

With those ~emphases in mind, let me say something about
what lay behind ou~ report in order to put it into context.

Formation of Committee

The Conunittee was established in May 1991 by the Financial
Reporting Council, the LSE and the accountancy profession.
Our sponsors were concerned at the lack of confidence in
financial reporting and in the value of audits. These
concerns were heightened by some well-publicised failures of
prominent companies, whose financial statements appeared to
give no warning of the real state of their affairs.

What. none of us anticipated was the degree of general
interest which our apparently rather narrow, technical
enquiry would arose• This interest was fuelled by episodes
like the collapse of the BCCI bank, the Maxwell affair and
the continuing controversy over directors' pay. ~d

We had a wide and encouraging response to our request for
conunentson our draft report and we published it in its final
form ~Decemb~~~'At its heart is the Code of Best Practice
which applies to the boards of Stock Exchange listed
companies registered in the UK.
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The Code of Best Practice

The Code of Best Practice has been admirably surrunarisedby
N~iAT and so I will only touch on a few key points arising
from it, though happy to discuss any aspect of the Code.
First, however, want to say something about the basis on
which the Code was drawn up, because that will help you to
interpret it, to meet your individual situations.

The Code is based on the need, if boards are to discharge
their duties effectively, for adequate disclosure and for
appropriate checks and balances within the governance
structure of companies. Both are relevant to NHS boards.

Disclosure ensures that all those with a legitimate interest
in a company or organisation have the information which they
need to exercise their rights and responsibilities towards
it. In addition, openness is the basis of public confidence
in any corporate system.

Checks and balances within the structure of a company,
especially at board level, ensure that the duty of the
directors to act solely in the interests of the company is
always respected. They also guard against undue
concentrations of power.

Boards of all kinds, if they are to discharge their duties
effectively, need to have regard for a proper degree of
disclosure and for appropriate checks and balances within
their structure of governance.

Two further general points - We found considerable confusion
over exactly where the responsibilities for financial
reporting and control lay within companies. In particular,
there was widespread uncertainty about the respective roles
of directors and of auditors in the matter.

Again I would suggest that the precise allocation of
responsibilities for financial control is a matter which
every effective board should keep under review.
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My final point on the way in which the Code should be read
and understood is that it is based on general principles, not
on prescription. It sets out. the aims and objectives which
boards should meet in setting their standards for financial
accountabili ty and control. It does not lay down precisely
what structures and processes they should establish to this
end.

In sum, the Code provides a check-list for all kinds of
boards to assess their standing and an agenda for
shareholders, and others to whom boards may be accountable,
in their dialogues with boards.

The Code itself is divided into four sections - The Board,
Non-executive Directors, Executive Directors and Reporting
and Controls.

The Board

~ '~rlw~r
Under the Board heading, 1: ~iOH1E1-craJ.i -at'Hu~iti.Qn to '!:1're
recommendation that there should be a clearly accepted
division of responsibilities at the head of a company, to
ensure a balance of power and author ity , such that no one
individual has unfettered powers of decision.

The Code does not specifically require the posts of chairman
and of chief executive to be separated, although we make it
clear in the body of the report that in principle they should
be~~b'Cv~d ~< ~ff~~b ~. ~ ..~ /hUl;),

Where the posts are combined, we go on to say !that there
needs to be a strong independent element on the ~oard with a
recognised senior member. The idea of having a senior NED to
whom other board members could turn for guidance was a new
concept.

In the same way, we refer to the calibre and number of ned's
being such that their views carry significant weight in the

-4-



board's decisions. We do not say that there should be a
specific ratio of outsiders to insiders. It is the quality of
the ned's which counts not s~mply their number.

Judgements, therefore, have to be made in applying our
recommendations in each individual board situation.

Finally, under the board heading we lay stress on the role of
the Company Secretary as a professional adviser to whom
directors can turn for guidance and as the person who ensures
not only that board procedures are followed, but that they
are regularly reviewed. "N"~, {;...~l- ~ h ~.

Non-executive Directors ~o ko._11h-~ hNi:Q- ,At~ 'QaJ ~.

The section of the ~~e on NED's is central to the issue of
checks and balances. We recommend that the majority should be
independent of management and free from any business or other
relationship which could materially interfere with their
independent judgement.

The key to independence is the way in which NED's are
nominated and appointed. We, therefore, say that NED's should
be selected through a formal process and that their
appointment should be a matter for the board as a whole. Any
hint of patronage in the matter of appointment undermines the
independence of the board member concerned from the outset.
~J tr~ f ~ ~l(J ~k \ Q,{ \It ~CS"Cb1 • '~N\.~,~ ar, ~\ lA-~rB
Execut~ve D~rectors 1·~

The references to executive directors are largely to do with
remuneration, which has become a continuing and contentious
issue.

Reporting and Controls

Under the heading of reporting and controls corne a number of
recommendations which were of special importance to our
sponsors. At the top of the list, I would put the appointment
of properly constituted audit committees, for a" number of
reasons.



One is that they have an essential task to perform, another
is that they add strength to the position of the NED's - so
they have a structural importance - and finally it is this
recommendation which sets the floor for the number of NED's,
and of independent NED'S, which company boards are required
to have.

I ~:e/lat nL~~aba. the~.d~. or a
0f'/-£he r-e:~D:'de a.n w th a ~ 19 ~
ldth :r(~ladto di ss tli at stf~ Jx.
Control and Accountability

Control and accountability are two of the hallmarks of an
effective board. We argue that by adherence to the Code,
companies will strengthen their control over their businesses
and their public accountability.

However, the control and reporting items on a board's agenda
do not represent the sum of its activities and we can
usefully widen the discussion beyond the limits of our
Committee and' discuss other key characteristics of an
effective baard~ '0 ~ iA\..;cA-.. •.e.L cevJ-~il.J'< ~,~t/I,v...."

Board Effectiveness

The test I used as a company chairman was what value we, as
board members, were adding to the company. To earn our keep,
our usefulness to those managing the business had to be
greater than our cost and that judgement had to be theirs not
ours! . The simple point is that an effective board
contributes to the aims of the organisation for which it is
responsible and is seen to do so.

Determination of Purpose

The first task of an effective board is to determine the
purpose of the body for which it is responsible. This is not
usually quite as simple as it might sound. Company chairmen,
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for example, often say that the purpose of their business is
to make a profit, when that is the outcome of their achieving
their purpose, not the purpose itself.
~r~N~.

The purpose of a medical unit might be just as much to
prevent people becoming ill, as their efficient treatment
when they had become ill, or some judicious balance between
the two, between prevention and cure.

The purpose of most institutions rarely remains precisely the
same. It is the job of the board to be alert to the changing
scene, because it is easier to spot the signs and direction
of change if you are not immersed in the day-to-day
management of an ent.e rprLse; \~.~ ~.~ .4~~ Vt.~ ~

. ~\flhrw·.~r ~l-. 6~ . ~QA.

Sir John Harvey-Jones in his excellent book, Making It
Happen; writes:-

"If the board is not taking the company purposefully into the
future, who is? It is because of boards' failure to create
tomorrow's companies out of today's that so many famous names
in industry continue to disappear."

The effective board is crystal clear as to the present
purpose of its ente~rise and watchfully monitors its
continuing relevance. ~~~are responsible both for ~~t
enterprise of today and tor guiding it towards that of
tomorrow.

Vision

The board defines the purpose of the enterprise, it also has
the task of ensuring that everyone in the organisation shares
that same sense of purpose and understands how their
particular job contributes to the overall goal. The way the
purpose is expressed, therefore, matters. Effective boards
need to communicate not only direction and aims, but the
vision that lies behind them.
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A shared vision and sense of purpose are what inspire members
of an organisation to feel that its aims are theirs and that
those common aims are worth, striving for. Vision is what
makes you want to get out of bed and off to work in the
morning 1

Setting Goals

Two further brief comments on the board's responsibility for
setting the goals of the enterprise - first, hammering out
what the enterprise exists to achieve, and reviewing its
continued relevance, is a true team task.

Every member of the board can and should contribute to it,
because it does not require specialist knowledge, but a
willingness to question accepted ideas and an openness to a
continually changing environment. The outside members of a

.board, the NED's, have an especially valuable role to play in
this regard, because they stand further back from the
enterprise than the insiders.

Second, it is only by establishing clear aims that the board
can measure its achievements. Thus definition of purpose is
not only central to ensuring that an organisation applies
itself to the right tasks, but it provides the benchmark
against which it measures its progress.

Values

Vision and purpose, however, on their own are not enough. An
effective board also has a responsibility for the val.ue~ ~
its organisation. Values cannot simply be established\..)~5
board resolutions, they are embedded in the actions of
everybody in the organisation. All organisations have their
own particular character, which is passed on to newcomers as
"the way we do things here".
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But ~.~~s can influence values, first by setting an example,

"by being seen to uphold those values which they believe to be
important. They can also 'make clear which values the
organisation should be aiming to attain, by reinforcing those
that are already established and encouraging those that need
nurturing.

In my experience, statements of values and codes of conduct,
hard though they are to draw up, are widely welcomed because
most people want to know what is expected of them. I see the
board as the guardian of the values of the enterprise.

Purpose into Action

The board's next task is to ensure that the necessary
management structures and policies are in place to translate
purpose into action. This is where the board has to draw the
boundary between its responsibilities and those of the
management. In my former company, it was not the board's job
to become involved in how chocolate was made or soft drinks
bottled, but we did need to know that the production,
distribution and managerial resources were there to meet the
needs of our customers and to maintain our standards of
quality.

An effective board, therefore, should agree operating plans
and targets, without interfering with the way in which they
are implemented. The dividing line, between providing·
managers with the planning and policy guidance which they
need in order to do their job and becoming involved with how
they do it, is a narrow one. It is a line which has to be
firmly held if boards are not to be diverted from the tasks
which they alone can do.

Delegation

The test of an effective board is that it confines its
activities to those which it alone can discharge. The great
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European principle, if you like, of subsidiarity! The fact
that the board delegates the carrying out of the strategy
which it has determined does not dilute its responsibility
for the outcome. Delegation does not mean abdication. The
board is ultimately responsible for all that is done in its
name.

o ~~ ~(
~ moard discharget· ~ responsibilities by ensuring the
cornmi,tmentl-and competence of ~ management staff and the
adequacy of the framework within which they are working. I
would, therefore, expect an effective board to be concerned
with the appointment and training of key managers.

Holding the Balance

up to this point,
relationship between
looking inwards at the

I have been concentrating on
directors and managers. I have
running of the enterprise.

the
been

k~'
~ BOard{ ho~ever, also hL~6to, look outwards at the
customers or communities which ~h ~sts to serve. The board
is the link between the outside ~~ld and the enterprise
itself. ~ ef£ng:liine bOard is PUf wb1~nsCiOUS1Y aim~ to
hold an appropriate balance between the interests of the
organisation and of those of the people it serves.

Quite naturally and understandably any institution organises
its affairs to suit its own needs as far as possible - as
railway and aircraft passengers often know to their cost 1

This is why commercial organisations need to be as concerned
with customer satisfaction as with strictly financial
indicators, and it leads on to the question of
accountability.

Accountability
~~.BIn looking outwards, ~ boardllL are continually alert

to the issue of their accountability. It is for the board to
determine to whom their organisation is accountable,'both in
the strict sense of to whom does it render an account of its
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stewardship and in the more general sense of to whom does it
have some form of responsibility.

The board of a publicly quoted company is answerable to its
shareholders in general meeting and has a statutory duty to
take account of the interests of its employees. In addition,
it regards its responsibilities to its customers as of
paramount importance if it is to remain in business. Equally,
it has to recognise that it has responsibilities towards
lenders, suppliers and the community at large.

The issue which only the board can answer is precisely what
weight to give to these different responsibilities. What •
action should a board take when there is a downturn in its
company's trade? The interests of the shareholders might
argue for redundancy, to reduce the numbers employed. On the
other hand, the interests of the employees might seem to be
best served by a reduction in working hours.

. . . ~CA-~1·.~~~(~ilt
ThlS balanclng of clalms on the organlsatlon caa~lyahe done
by-the ~oa:rd, because the board alone is in a position to
look at the situation as a whole and over a sufficient time
horizon to decide wher~th~estF~ng-term interests of the
enterprise lie. A!'t< effeGt~;IQ ];~ holdlt..the balance between

h . f . h . h d lNIiL.. \14 1A-.l'lI-~ . h . dt e varlety 0 clalms w lC are rnae on ~, from Wlt ln an
without.

Short and Long Term
~re..c(~rt..

ThiLlag ,3d",:i:'S responsible for holding another kind of balance
as well and that is the balance between the demands of today
and the needs of tomorrow. How far should funds be spent on
the present and how far should they be invested in the
future? Training for example has an immediate cost, but a
longer-term pay-off.

Balancing short and long term needs is one of the most
difficult of all judgements, and one which can only be made
by the board.
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I will finish with brief comments on four aspects of board
working, which are particularly relevant to effectiveness,

- the board as a team, the part played by non-executive, or
outside, directors, the role of the chairman and the need for
boards to review their own progress.

The Board as a Team

The effectiveness of a board is a reflection of how well the
members work together as a team, so the composition of the
board is important. Chairmen are looking for a balance
between inside knowledge and outside experience, and between
personalities, S~t::alsand age.

~t0~.:h~( ~~.l ~d~~ ~lt-~d'1'<3
Equally, when vacancies occur on a board, :boaFQ~8.s need
to think through what skills and experience would best
complement those already present The search should start
with a description of the kind of person the board is looking
for and not, as it far too often does, with names.

Boards like other teams need to be made up of people with
different attributes. Withdut that mix there would be
insufficient debate and challenge.

Boards should not become too cosy or club-like - you need a
degree of tension. But there is no place on an effective
board for the intransigent or for passengers - nor is there
for directors, who see their role as representing some
particular set of interests. The duty of all directors is
solely to the institution for which they are responsible.

Chairmen should. therefore, have everyone's support in
bringing about whatever changes are necessary to the
membership of the ~ team to promote effectiveness. N'ttr RJ'i.t~u

c\.ltQ..d~
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The Role of OUtside Directors
n.."" - f2.¥-ec.

This leads on to the role which g~ide directors play on a
board. I prefer the title outside director to non-executive
director, because it is a more accurate description of their
position. ~I~~directors bring their own outlook and
experience to the board, which will be different from those
of the inside or executive directors. In addition, they have
the advantage of standing further back from the day-to-day
working of the body which they are directing and thus are
freer to exercise their independence of judgement.

Because they do not hold executive posts within the
organisation, ~sfae~~irectors are in a position to review
the performance of those that do. Equally, they are
well-placed to take the lead over issues where the interests
of the executive management and of the institution could
diverge, because their interests are less directly affected.
'POv.j \ ~ \ ~ , ~.~CVYH~. ~

The contribution of ~c, directors to the .a\iSl:'geBS of a
board is to a great extent dependent on the information which
they receive and the use which they make of it. There can
never be equality of information between those working in an
organisation and those outside it. But it iswrp cl.~o the
chairman and the board secretary to ensure that hQ.l='ii1 ~~
are given sufficiently relevant and timely information to
arrive at considered judgements on the issues before them.

The Chairman

The chairman is
think that the degree to which board effectiveness depends on
the skill and competence of the chairman is sUfficiently
appreciated. It is because the job of the chairman of a
public company is so demanding that, all other reasons apart,
I would not make it harder by combining it with that of the
chief executive.

To obtain full value from a board meeting is a difficult
task. While thoughtful preparation beforehand by the chairman
is essential, there is no way of knowing in advance just how
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a meeting will develop. We are talking about a collective
process and a dynamic one. All board members are equally
responsible for the board's work and chairmen need to
encourage them to contribute on an equal footing. The job of
the chairman is to stimulate board members to give of their
individual best in a co-operative cause.

Self-assessment

The hardest part of a board's job is that of assessing its
own performance. Here it is normally for chairmen to take the
lead, but it is up to each board member to contribute to the
review. Boards can only improve their effectiveness, if
directors are open with each other and with their chairmen as
to ways in which they could be of more value. Grr-~'ifo.- .I~t tt~·~~~t~~·
Boards have to make time to review their own methods of
working, as without a determined effort this chance for
collective learning will be crowded out by all the urgent
issues of the day. New board members need to consider how
they can best prepare themselves for the considerable
responsibilities which they are taking on and all board
members need to determine how best they can continue to
develop their directorial skills.

Conclusion

I have discussed the principles behind our Committee's
proposals and some of our recommendations

While they centre on the financial aspects of corporate
governance in the commercial world, I hope that you will be
able to draw on them, waeB yo~ put iato actioa the ~hOti§htS!~.
wW cb you will De takiag a~·7ay from today-:s-Confere!!;';2.

-14-



THE COMMITTEE'S REPORT AND BOARD EFFECTIVENESS

1 am talking mainly, ~s ili6Ul4.~ about the report of the
Committee on the Financial Aspects of Corporate Governance.
However, any discussion of the role of boards in the NHS
ranges wider than the remit of our Committee, so I will be
drawing on my experience of boards as a company chairman as
well.

We addressed our report primarily to public companies quoted
on the London Stock Exchange. Thus many of our
recommendations are directed at companies whose continued
existence depends on their commercial success. All our
recommendations, however, are based on the principles of good
corporate governance, which will apply both to public
companies and to the different types of board within the NHS.

We say in the report that we would encourage all companies to
aim at meeting our recommendations.

Report Context

You do need, however, to keep two points in mind in
considering the relevance of our recommendations to the
working of the particular NHS boards with which you are
concerned.

First, we addressed the financial aspects of corporate
governance and not corporate governance as a whole. The Code
of Best Practice, we have put forward, needs to be read in
that context.

We defined corporate governance as the system by which
companies are directed and controlled.

Second, shareholders have a fundamental place in the
framework of the report and in the implementation of our
recommendations. They were one of the main audiences to whom
our report was addressed, because it is to shareholders that
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boards of public companies are accountable. Bodies other than
public companies, including NHS boards, are equally held
accountable but in different ways. This question of
accountability is one to which I will return. It is important
in its own right in that any organisation should report. on
its activities to those who fund it. But it is equally
important as a means of setting the standards at which any
organisation must aim; those standards need to be set
externally by those to whom we are accountable.

With those two emphases in mind, let me say something about
what lay behind ou~ report in order to put it into context.

Formation of Committee

The Committee was established in May 1991 by the Financial
Reporting Council, the LSE and the accountancy profession.
Our sponsors were concerned at the lack of confidence in
financial reporting and in the value of audits. These
concerns were heightened by some well-publicised failures of
prominent companies, whose financial statements appeared to
give no warning of the real state of their affairs.

What none of us anticipated was the degree of general
interest which our apparently rather narrow, technical
enquiry would arose. This interest was fuelled by episodes
like the collapse of the BCCI bank, the Maxwell affair and
the continuing controversy over directors' pay. It resulted
in the demand for our draft report running to 13,500 copies,
way beyond our expectations.

We had a wide and encouraging response to our request for
comments on our draft report and we published it in its final
form last December. At its heart is the Code of Best Practice
which applies to the boards of Stock Exchange listed
companies registered in the UK.
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The Code of Best Practice

The Code of Best Practice has been admirably summarised by
NAHATand so I will only touch on a few key points arising
from it, though happy to discuss any aspect of the Code.
First, however, want to say something about the basis on
which the Code was drawn up, because that will help you to
interpret it, to meet your individual situations.

The Code is based on the need, if boards are to discharge
their duties effectively, for adequate disclosure and for
appropriate checks and balances within the governance
structure of companies. Both are relevant to NHSboards.

Disclosure ensures that all those with a legitimate interest

in a company or organisation have the information which they
need to exercise their rights and responsibilities towards

it. In addition, openness is the basis of public confidence
in any corporate system.

Checks and balances within the structure of a company,
especially at board level, ensure that the duty of the
directors to act solely in the interests of the company is
always respected. They also guard against undue
concentrations of power.

Boards of all kinds, if they are to discharge their duties
effectively, need to have regard for a proper degree of
disclosure and for appropriate checks and balances within
their structure of governance.

Two further general points - We found considerable confusion

over exactly where the responsibilities for financial
reporting and control lay within companies. In particular,
there was widespread uncertainty about the respective roles
of directors and of auditors in the matter.

Again I would suggest that the precise allocation of
responsibilities for financial control is a matter which
every effective board should keep under review.
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My final point on the way in which the Code should be read
and understood is that it is based on general principles, not
on prescription. It sets out the aims and objectives which
boards should meet in setting their standards for financial
accountability and control. It does not lay down precisely
what structures and processes they should establish to this
end.

In sum, the Code provides a check-list for all kinds of
boards to assess their standing and an agenda for
shareholders, and others to whom boards may be accountable,
in their dialogues with boards.

The Code itself is divided into four sections - The Board,
Non-executive Directors, Executive Directors and Reporting
and Controls.

The Board

Under the Board heading, I would draw attention to the
recommendation that there should be a clearly accepted
division of responsibilities at the head of a company, to
ensure a balance of power and authority, such that no one
individual has unfettered powers of decision~

The Code does not specifically require the posts of chairman
and of chief executive to be separated, although we make it
clear in the body of the report that in principle they should
be.

Where the posts are combined, we go on to say that there
needs to be a strong independent element on the board with a
recognised senior member. The idea of having a senior NED to
whom other board members could turn for guidance was a new
concept.

In the same way, we refer to the calibre and number of ned's
being such that their views carry significant weight in the
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board's decisions. We do not say that there should be a
specific ratio of outsiders to insiders. It is the quality of
the ned's which counts not simply their number.

Judgements, therefore, have to be made in applying our
recommendations in each individual board situation.

Finally, under the board heading we lay stress on the role of
the Company Secretary as a professional adviser to whom
directors can turn for guidance and as the person who ensures
not only that board procedures are followed, but that they
are regularly reviewed.

Non-executive Directors

The section of the Code on NED's is central to the issue of
checks and balances. We recommend that the majority should be
independent of management and free from any business or other
relationship which could materially interfere with their
independent judgement.

The key to independence is the way in which NED's are
nominated and appointed. We, therefore, say that NED's should
be selected through a formal process and that their
appointment should be a matter for the board as a whole. Any
hint of patronage in the matter of appointment undermines the
independence of the board member concerned from the outset.

Executive Directors

The references to executive directors are largely to do with
remuneration, which has become a continuing and contentious
issue.

Reporting and Controls

Under the heading of reporting and controls come a number of
recommendations which were of special importance to our
sponsors. At the top of the list, I would put the appointment
of properly constituted audit committees, for a number of
reasons.
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One is that they have an essential task to perform, another
is that they add strength to the position of the NED's - so
they have a structural importance - and finally it is this
recommendation which sets the floor for the number of NED's,
and of independent NED's, which company boards are required
to have.

I will not say any more about the Code or about the chapters
of the report dealing with auditing and shareholders,
although glad to discuss them at question time.

Control and Accountability

Control and accountability are two of the hallmarks of an
effective board. We argue that by adherence to the Code,
companies will strengthen their control over their businesses
and their public accountability.

However, the control and reporting items on a board's agenda
do not represent the sum of its activities and we can
usefully widen the discussion beyond the limits of our
Committee and discuss other key characteristics of an
effective board.

Board Effectiveness

The test I used as a company chairman was what value we, as
board members, were adding to the company. To earn our keep,
our usefulness to those managing the business had to be
greater than our cost and that judgement had to be theirs not
ours! . The simple point is that an effective board
contributes to the aims of the organisation for which it is
responsible and is seen to do so.

Determination of Purpose

The first task of an effective board is to determine the
purpose of the body for which it is responsible. This is not
usually quite as simple as it might sound. Company chairmen,
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for example, often say that the purpose of their business is
to make a profit, when that is the outcome of their achieving
their purpose, not the purpose itself.

The purpose of a medical unit might be just as much to
prevent people becoming ill, as their efficient treatment
when they had become ill, or some judicious balance between
the two, between prevention and cure.

The purpose of most institutions rarely remains precisely the
same. It is the job of the board to be alert to the changing
scene, because it is easier to spot the signs and direction
of change if you are not immersed in the day-to-day
management of an enterprise.

Sir John Harvey-Jones in his excellent book, Making It
Happen, writes:-

"If the board is not taking the company purposefully into the
future, who is? It is because of boards' failure to create
tomorrow's companies out of today's that so many famous names
in industry continue to disappear."

The effective board is crystal clear as to the present
purpose of its enterprise and watchfully monitors its
continuing relevance. You are responsible both for your
enterprise of today and for guiding it towards that of
tomorrow.

Vision

The board defines the purpose of the enterprise, it also has
the task of ensuring that everyone in the organisation shares
that same sense of purpose and understands how their
particular job contributes to the overall goal. The way the
purpose is expressed, therefore, matters. Effective boards
need to communicate not only direction and aims, but the
vision that lies behind them.
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A shared vision and sense of purpose are what inspire members
of an organisation to feel that its aims are theirs and that
those common aims are worth striving for. Vision is what
makes you want to get out of bed and off to work in the
morning!

Setting Goals

Two further brief comments on the board's responsibility for
setting the goals of the enterprise - first, hammering out
what the enterprise exists to achieve, and reviewing its
continued relevance, is a true team task.

Every member of the board can and should contribute to it,
because it does not require specialist knowledge, but a
willingness to question accepted ideas and an openness to a
continually changing environment. The outside members of a
board, the NED's, have an especially valuable role to play in
this regard, because they stand further back from the
enterprise than the insiders.

Second, it is only by establishing clear aims that the board
can measure its achievements. Thus definition of purpose is
not only central to ensuring that an organisation applies
itself to the right tasks, but it provides the benchmark
against which it measures its progress.

Values

Vision and purpose, however, on their own are not enough. An
effective board also has a responsibility for the values of
its organisation. Values cannot simply be established by
board resolutions, they are embedded in the actions of
everybody in the organisation. All organisations have their
own particular character, which is passed on to newcomers as
"the way we do things here".
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But boards can influence values, first by setting an example,
by being seen to uphold those values which they believe to be
important. They can also' make clear which values the
organisation should be aiming to attain, by reinforcing those
that are already established and encouraging those that need
nurturing.

In my experience, statements of values and codes of conduct,
hard though they are to draw up, are widely welcomed because
most people want to know what is expected of them. I see the
board as the guardian of the values of the enterprise.

Purpose into Action

The board's next task is to ensure that the necessary
management structures and policies are in place to translate
purpose into action. This is where the board has to draw the
boundary between its responsibilities and those of the
management. In my former company, it was not the board's job
to become involved in how chocolate was made or soft drinks
bottled, but we did need to know that the production,
distribution and managerial resources were there to meet the
needs of our customers and to maintain our standards of
quality.

An effective board, therefore, should agree operating plans
and targets, without interfering with the way in which they
are implemented. The dividing line, between providing
managers with the planning and policy guidance which they
need in order to do their job and becoming involved with how
they do it, is a narrow one. It is a line which has to be
firmly held if boards are not to be diverted from the tasks
which they alone can do.

Delegation

The test of an effective board is that it confines its
activities to those which it alone can discharge. The great
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European principle, if you like, of subsidiarity! The fact
t.hat, the board delegates the carrying out of the strategy
which it has determined does not dilute its responsibility
for the outcome. Delegation does not mean abdication. The
board is ultimately responsible for all that is done in its
name.

The board discharges its responsibilities by ensuring the
commitment and competence of its management staff and the
adequacy of the framework within which they are working. I
would, therefore, expect an effective board to be concerned
with the appointment and training of key managers.

Holding the Balance

up to this point, I have been concentrating on
relationship between directors and managers. I have
looking inwards at the running of the enterprise.

the
been

The board, however, also has to look outwards at the
customers or communities which it exists to serve. The board
is the link between the outside world and the enterprise
itself. An effective board is one which consciously aims to
hold an appropriate balance between the interests of the
organisation and of those of the people it serves.

Quite naturally and understandably any institution organises
its affairs to suit its own needs as far as possible - as
railway and aircraft passengers often know to their cost!
This is why commercial organisations need to be as concerned
with customer satisfaction as with strictly financial
indicators, and it leads on to the question of
accountability.

Accountability

In looking outwards, effective boards are continually alert
to the issue of their accountability. It is for the board to
determine to whom their organisation is accountable" both in
the strict sense of to whom does it render an account of its
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stewardship and in the more general sense of to whom does it
have some form of responsibility.

The board of a publicly quoted company is answerable to its
shareholders in general meeting and has a statutory duty to
take account of the interests of its employees. In addition,
it regards its responsibilities to its customers as of
paramount importance if it is to remain in business. Equally,
it has to recognise that it has responsibilities towards
lenders, suppliers and the community at large.

The issue which only the board can answer is precisely what
weight to give to these different responsibilities. What
action should a board take when there is a downturn in its
company's trade? The interests of the shareholders might
argue for redundancy, to reduce the numbers employed. On the
other hand, the interests of the employees might seem to be
best served by a reduction in working hours.

This balancing of claims on the organisation can only be done
by the board, because the board alone is in a position to
look at the situation as a whole and over a sufficient time
horizon to decide where the best long-term interests of the
enterprise lie. An effective board holds the balance between
the variety of claims which are made on it, from within and
without.

Short and Long Term

The board is responsible for holding another kind of balance
as well and that is the balance between the demands of today
and the needs of tomorrow. How far should funds be spent on
the present and how far should they be invested in the
future? Training for example has an immediate cost, but a
longer-term pay-off.

Balancing short and long term needs is one of the most
difficult of all judgements, and one which can only be made
by the board.
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I will finish with brief comments on four aspects of board
working, which are particularly relevant to effectiveness,

- the board as a team, the'part played by non-executive, or
outside, directors, the role of the chairman and the need for
boards to review their own progress.

The Board as a Team

The effectiveness of a board is a reflection of how well the
members work together as a team, so the composition of the
board is important. Chairmen are looking for a balance
between inside knowledge and outside experience, and between
personalities, skills and age.

Equally, when vacancies occur on a board, board members need
to think through what skills and experience would best
complement those already present The search should start
with a description of the kind of person the board is looking
for and not, as it far too often does, with names.

Boards like other teams need to be made up of people with
different attributes. Without that mix there would be
insufficient debate and challenge.

Boards should not become too cosy or club-like - you need a
degree of tension. But there is no place on an effective
board for the intransigent or for passengers - nor is there
for directors, who see their role as representing some
particular set of interests. The duty of all directors is
solely to the institution for which they are responsible.

Chairmen should. therefore, have everyone's support in
bringing about whatever changes are necessary to the
membership of the board team to promote effectiveness.
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The Role of OUtside Directors

This leads on to the role which outside directors play on a
board. I prefer the title outside director to non-executive
director, because it is a more accurate description of their
position. Outside directors bring their own outlook and
experience to the board, which will be different from those
of the inside or executive directors. In addition, they have
the advantage of standing further back from the day-to-day
working of the body which they are directing and thus are
freer to exercise their independence of judgement.

Because they do not hold executive posts within the
organisation, outside directors are in a position to review
the performance of those that do. Equally, they are
well-placed to take the lead over issues where the interests
of the executive management and of the institution could
diverge, because their interests are less directly affected.

The contribution of outside directors to the business of a
board is to a great extent dependent on the information which
they receive and the use which they make of it. There can
never be equality of information between those working in an
organisation and those outside it. But it is up to the
chairman and the board secretary to ensure that board members
are given sufficiently relevant and timely information to
arrive at considered judgements on the issues before them.

The Chairman

The chairman is crucial to board effectiveness. I do not
think that the degree to which board effectiveness depends on
the skill and competence of the chairman is sufficiently
appreciated. It is because the job of the chairman of a
public company is so demanding that, all other reasons apart,
I would not make it harder by combining it with that of the
chief executive.

To obtain full value from a board meeting is a difficult
task. While thoughtful preparation beforehand by the chairman
is essential, there is no way of knowing in advance just how
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a meeting will develop. We are talking about a collective
process and a dynamic one. All board members are equally
responsible for the board's work and chairmen need to
encourage them to contribute on an equal footing. The job of
the chairman is to stimulate board members to give of their
individual best in a co-operative cause.

Self-assessment

The hardest part of a board's job is that of assessing its
own performance. Here it is normally for chairmen to take the
lead, but it is up to each board member to contribute to the
review. Boards can only improve their effectiveness, if
directors are open with each other and with their chairmen as
to ways in which they could be of more value.

Boards have to make time to review their own methods of
working, as without a determined effort this chance for
collective learning will be crowded out by all the urgent
issues of the day. New board members need to consider how
they can best prepare themselves for the considerable
responsibilities which they are taking on and all board
members need to determine how best they can continue to
develop their directorial skills.

Conclusion

I have discussed the principles behind our Committee's
proposals and some of our recommendations

While they centre on the financial aspects of corporate
governance in the commercial world, I hope that you will be
able to draw on them, when you put into action the thoughts
which you will be taking away from today's Conference.

NHS boards are responsible internally for the effectiveness
of their service and accountable externally for their
activities. If you keep effectiveness and accountabilit~
continually in mind, you will serve your constituencies well
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